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It is an honour to hereby submit my Centre Report to our AGM and to Council. The Bloemfontein Centre of ASSA had a full year of activities and has seen many positive developments in the field of amateur astronomy. It was at times a hard learning period for the committee members, where strategies had to be redefined and where new perspectives were necessary for continued success, but the results of the Centre the past 12 months are a symbol of the efforts. Meetings, events and observation sessions took place on regular basis. The Centre’s administration is in top condition. Our Centre newsletter, “Die Naghemel”, continued to be published on a quarterly basis.  Regular e-mail news kept members updated on activities. Our website, which acquired a .co.za domain in June 2004, is  listed high on search engines regarding amateur astronomy in South Africa and the homepage alone logs on average 50 hits per week.
Quarterly meetings: As decided at the start of 2003, the Centre’s focus shifted from official meetings to practical astronomy activities, though formal meetings were still held once a quarter at Boyden Observatory outside Bloemfontein. Quarterly meetings consisted of a lecture by a member and report-back on the Centre’s practical results, as well as general astronomy discussions.  Members presented talks on “Greek Mythology” and also “Lunar studies”, “Relativity for Beginners” and “Mars Exploration news”, as well as “The Venus Transit 2004”. A talk on the Centre’s telescope making project also took place. Members also gave talks at Friends of Boyden meetings during the year.

Other major events: Events took the form of workshops, courses, tours and observation events. A workshop in the making of planespheres took place in January 2004 and Brian Fraser (ASSA JHB) gave our members a workshop in Occultations while on a visit to Boyden in April 2004. A highly successful one-day course in beginner and advanced amateur astronomy was held in February 2004.  In association with the Friends of Boyden, our Centre also organized a full and memorable four-day tour to SAAO’s observation terrain near Sutherland in March 2004, attended by 19 persons. Other events included participation in the Venus Transit program in June and a visit to Scope-X in April 2004 in Johannesburg, which also set off our telescope making project. Our Venus Transit measurement and photography efforts were a great success and our results were shared with other SA Centres and clubs from all over the world.  
Practical observation sessions: A very important shift in our Centre took place during this period, whereby we attained our goal of emphasizing amateur astronomy over popular astronomy for members. The creation of various practical groups for our Centre resulted in a much more structured approach to our hobby of amateur astronomy. Activities took place in our Deep Sky, Solar, Comets and Meteors, Astrophotography and History groups:

Deep Sky Group: From 2004, deep sky evenings were held about twice a month in the City, where pre-compiled observation session logs were used to observe constellations, and all objects in the Messier and Dunlop Category I catalogues (southern sky).  Binocular objects were focused upon, until our members acquire their own telescopes. Most of the group’s members bought binoculars in this period and showed great enthusiasm for deep sky under even the coldest of winter conditions. Reports and drawings of Deep Sky objects were also sent to ASSA’s Deep Sky Section for inclusion in the national database. A comprehensive Deep Sky webpage for the group was also created.
Solar Group: Together with ASSA’s Solar Section (headed by member Braam van Zyl) and also with Boyden Observatory, the group attained some rather spectacular results in the form of solar photography, measurements of the Venus Transit, the creation of a unique SA solar webpage, the compilation of monthly solar bulletins, acquiring various optical instruments (e.g. filters) for use with telescope observations, presenting talks on local and national level (including radio talks by member Jacques van Delft) and more.
Comets and Meteors: After a long period of inactivity, our Centre’s comet observation efforts took off again, with results on Comet Q4 NEAT and T7 LINEAR being sent to ASSA. Counts of the following meteor showers by the group took place and were sent for processing to ASSA: [2003] Geminids; [2004] April Lyrids and Pi Puppids.
History group:  Projects consisted of continued research on the Lamont-Hussey Observatory, including interviews, digitizing of old articles, the creation of a large Lamont-Hussey website and holding public and reserved talks on its heritage. The group, with the Friends of Boyden, lent support to the A.W. Roberts variable star archive project.  They also completed the electronic summaries from the minutes of each meeting of the Centre since is its founding in 1959.
Astrophotography: A well-visited astrophotography webpage was created for the group where various members contributed photos and images. Alfred Jenkinson, Warren Akerman and Jacques van Delft even had photo’s placed on websites like SpaceWeather.com and requests were received from the BBC for use of Jacques’s photos.
Public outreach: In partnership with Boyden Observatory Science Centre and the Friends of Boyden, our Centre continued to lend our support and knowledge to the region’s educational efforts in astronomy and science. There appeared to be a nation-wide increase in the interest of astronomy, and our Centre did not hesitate to reach out and assist where we could. Due to our relationship with Boyden, we can proudly report that our members’ knowledge was shared with thousands of people.  We continued to act as guides during Boyden Observatory open evenings, as well as during astronomical events taking place in the City and surrounding area. The highlight was an evening where our Centre, together with Boyden, organized a “Stars and Planets” evening in August 2003, attended by almost 200 people from over the Province. Eight members also qualified as Boyden Educational Assistants in June 2004.
It was a pleasure to be part of the Centre this year. I would like to thank Boyden Observatory and the Friends of Boyden for their continued support and every member for their efforts and friendships, but most of all, for their enthusiasm when it came to the great splendour of astronomy around which our exciting and fulfilling hobby revolves. 
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